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April 5, 2006
The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Enclosed for the King County Council’s consideration is a proposed Motion expressing the County Council’s commitment to (1) continue funding of the Novelty Hill Road CIP projects at least at the level contained in the currently adopted Roads Six-Year Capital Improvement Program (Roads CIP), and (2) to complete Phase I of the Project according to the schedule attached to the Motion.  Construction funding for the first phase of needed improvements is provided for in year 2009 with the intent that construction begin that same year.  
In the Roads CIP, Project 100901 is Novelty Hill Road – Redmond between Avondale Road and the Redmond City limits.  It has $1,000,000 programmed in 2009.  Project 100992 is Novelty Hill Road between the Redmond City limits and 244th Avenue NE.  It has a total of $32,530,000 programmed in the 2006 – 2011 CIP.  In addition to the funding programmed in the 2006 – 2011 Roads CIP, the County has already spent or appropriated in prior years a total of $8,795,574 to prepare the Environmental Impact Statement (EIS) for the ultimate project and to acquire necessary right-of-way.
The need to improve the existing roadway network within the NE Novelty Hill Road area stems from the insufficient network capacity, traffic safety concerns, lack of system linkage, and inadequate modal relationships.  The mitigation of traffic impacts associated with County-approved development in the area, including the Trilogy and Redmond Ridge UPDs and the proposed Redmond Ridge East UPD, are the responsibility of the County and the developers, and the adverse consequences experienced in the Novelty Hill area and in the City of Redmond must be alleviated.  Novelty Hill Road improvements were assumed as part of the County’s approval of Trilogy and Redmond Ridge in 1995 and 1996 and have long been planned to address these impacts. 
The purpose of the Novelty Hill Road projects is relief from traffic congestion and to address safety concerns along Novelty Hill Road.  The proposed projects would address current traffic demand and future growth to 2030, as projected by the 2004 King County Comprehensive Plan.  The improvements will connect areas of planned urban density to employment and service centers in the cities of Seattle, Redmond, and other cities on the eastside.  Local, county and regional transportation studies and adopted plans have identified improvements within the northeast Novelty Hill corridor as the best way to meet future transportation needs, mitigate impacts from County-approved development and the adverse consequences experienced in the Novelty Hill Road area and the City of Redmond, and to protect the rural environmental conditions in eastern King County.  Under the current schedule for the projects, necessary environmental review, Phase 1 design, permitting and right-of-way acquisition will be completed by June 2009, and construction of Phase 1 of the projects is anticipated to start by the end of 2009.  Phase 1 of the project must be adequate to serve and mitigate the traffic impacts of County-approved development and background traffic for an 8 – 10 year period after completion of construction, which will necessarily include the traffic from all three UPDs.
This proposed Motion formally expresses the County Council’s commitment to the construction of the Novelty Hill Road projects and to funding of the projects at least at the level of funding contained in the currently adopted Roads CIP, less any funds expended on these projects by the County in accordance with the CIP, through the year that construction of Phase 1 of CIP Project 100992 is scheduled to begin.  The Council has demonstrated its commitment to this project in the past by including it in the Roads CIP beginning in June 2004 with adoption of the post VLF loss revised Roads CIP 2004-2009 and continuing to date.  I strongly recommend that the Council approve this motion, demonstrating its continued commitment to this important corridor capacity improvement.
If you have any questions regarding this motion, please contact Linda Dougherty, Division Director of the Roads Services Division at the Department of Transportation, at 206-296-6590.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive
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